
Hampshire County Councillor Update 43 
  
Dear Everyone 

 
Happy New Year!   
 
2025 is here already, it only seems a short while since I started these reports in June 2021.  I 
hope you have enjoyed your Christmas and New Year celebrations.  Ours was busy – thanks in 
large part to the Government’s announcement of devolution proposals and local government 
reorganisation by way of their White Paper on December 16th.  More of that later in this report. 
 
Here’s my latest County Councillor update: 

 
Highways Information  
 
Salting routes 

When Hampshire County Council report Salting updates  they sometimes also mention 
domains (North, Central, and South).  
 
HCC may salt in one, two or all of the domains, and may also go out at different times.  
Below is a map of the domains, as you can see we are in the central area. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Salt Bins 
 
HCC's network of blue and yellow community salt bins have been refilled ready for the coming 
months, making salt freely available for anyone to spread on local roads and pavements – useful to 
‘join up’ with the salting on main roads by our gritters. 
 

A little salt goes a long way, you’ll only need one tablespoon to treat up to a square metre of road 
or pavement.  
 
If you’re able to, salting your local roads when it’s forecast to be icy can be a big help for your 
community, reducing the risk of incident and injury, especially for those who are less mobile. 
You can report salt bins needing re-filling, those that are damaged or request one for your area here: 
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/report-a-problem 
 
Reporting Highway Problems  
  
Links to report road issues are here:  
  
Potholes:https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/potholes  
  
Tree/hedge problems:  
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/treehedge  
  
Flooding/drainage issues:  
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/flooding  
  
Pavement problems:  
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/paving  
  
Problems with rights of way:  
  
https://www.hants.gov.uk/landplanningandenvironment/rightsofway/reportaproblem  
  
When reporting an issue, you’ll be sent an email confirming a reference number for the 
report.  If you would like me to follow this up for you then do please forward that message to 
me and I will chase for you. 

  

https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/report-a-problem?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR3-RY85nqDUJyDjzry1ivO8i0rmTVEh6TRwtPYRo2bo_nJGO1rmPsXbXu8_aem_1GMbG58fiWQh1DsJZZa50g
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/potholes
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/potholes
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/treehedge
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/treehedge
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/flooding
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/flooding
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/paving
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/roadmaintenance/roadproblems/paving
https://www.hants.gov.uk/landplanningandenvironment/rightsofway/reportaproblem
https://www.hants.gov.uk/landplanningandenvironment/rightsofway/reportaproblem


Devolution and Local Government Reorganisation 
 
We are on the brink of a transformative journey for Hampshire, and the vehicle driving us forward is 
devolution. Our goal is a Hampshire & Solent where decisions, big and small, are made close to the 
people they affect; where less bureaucracy means quicker, simpler processes; and where councils 
can deliver even better value for money to residents and businesses. 
 
There has been much discussion recently about the prospect of devolution for, and local government 
reorganisation in, Hampshire. I therefore wanted to provide you with some clarity about the current 
situation. 
 
I believe devolution would be a beneficial move for Hampshire. Devolution means moving powers, 
and the money to enact them, from Central Government to a more local level. These powers would 
be devolved to a Combined Authority, in our case covering Hampshire and the Solent (including 
Southampton, Portsmouth, and the Isle of Wight), overseen by an elected mayor. The new 
government wants us to be one of their priority areas, targeting implementation by May 2026.. 
 
While I welcome devolution I have strong concerns about Local Government Reorganisation, which 
the Labour Government is closely linking to the devolution process.  
 
Let me be clear, this journey is one the Labour Government is requiring Hampshire to take. There is 
no alternative, and I liken it to travelling in a vehicle where the Government controls the accelerator 
and the brakes, better therefore that we have control of the steering wheel rather than leave the 
route and destination to chance 
 
It’s crucial for the County Council to have a strong voice in these discussions to represent our 
residents’ interests. A Full Council meeting has been called for 9th January to decide the best way 
forward, with Cabinet ratification of the Council’s decision the following day. If we proceed with the 
priority list, the government will determine by late January whether the 2025 County elections will 
be postponed. 
 
Why would elections be postponed? The Government must carry out a full consultation on their 
devolution proposals. They aim to complete this and conclude any negotiations by Summer. The 
uncertainty of an election, and the inability to complete a consultation during the pre-election 
period, would disrupt the consultation and negotiation process too greatly. Hence, the Government 
expects those on the Priority Programme to request their elections be postponed. 
 
If Hampshire is accepted as a priority area, we will need to submit our proposals for new Council 
areas by the autumn. If we do not enter the priority programme, then the Government expects 
proposals for new Councils to be submitted by May.  
 
Before Christmas local leaders met with Local Government Minister Baroness Taylor and several 
important principles were clarified: 
 
• The size of new Unitary authorities: populations of at least 500,000 but less than 1.2 million: 
Hampshire is too large to become a single unitary authority. 
• Southampton and Portsmouth must expand and cannot remain unchanged. 
• Existing district and borough boundaries should be retained as much as possible when creating 
new Unitary Councils. 



• A decision on the proposed way forward must be submitted to the Government by January 10, 
2025. 
 
As this situation evolves, I am clear the focus must be on ensuring reforms deliver benefits such as: 
 
• cost reductions for residents,  
• service protection and simplification, and  
• safeguarding frontline staff. 
 
Councils across Hampshire employ thousands of staff and contract with thousands more partners 
and businesses, all of whom rely on us for their livelihoods. More importantly, tens of thousands of 
people rely on their local Council for support and assistance. These people must be at the forefront 
of our decision-making. We should and must only move forward with reform if the outcome for our 
residents is an improvement on the services and support they currently receive. 
 
While devolution presents a promising path forward for Hampshire, it’s essential to navigate the  
associated local government reforms carefully, ensuring they truly benefit the residents and 
communities they aim to serve. 
 
I remain positive and hopeful as we enter this New Year, the path ahead is difficult and full of 
challenge. Working alongside my colleagues of all political colours I am sure we will, together, find 
the best way forward, one that will result in a positive improvement for all of us who live in our 
wonderful County. 
 
 
Devolution & Local Government Reform – the options open to us. 
 
In addition to the above, this note hopefully helps explain the options open to the County 
Council when we make our decision later this week: 
 
There are three options before us: 
  

1. We agree to progress devolution (the elected mayor and creation of a Combined Authority) in order 
that it can be introduced in April 2026 with the mayoral election in May 2026.  We would have to 
postpone this year’s elections in order for the necessary processes to be completed in time, as a pre 
election period would take too much time out of the schedule to enable the process of consulting 
on, negotiating, drafting and passing the legislation in Parliament and establishing the Combined 
Authority itself to be completed in a year.  
  
We then have to submit our plans for new unitary councils by the ‘autumn’, this is undefined by 
Government but we assume this means the end of the year. 
  

2. We agree to progress Local Government Reform (LGR) as a priority, agreeing to submit new Council 
proposals by September at the latest.  These would be established by 2026 with it being likely we 
would have elections to ‘Shadow’ authorities, (the new Councils we would have to create – electing 
councillors who could begin the process of setting up, creating administrations and hiring senior staff 
for them) in May 2026 and elections to the new Councils which would be fully created in May 2027. 
  



Again we would postpone elections to allow for the process of consulting on, negotiating, drafting 
and passing the legislation in Parliament and establishing the plans for new Councils to be completed 
in a year.   
  
Devolution would then follow, with a mayor being elected in 2027 or 2028. 
  

3. We don’t agree to either of these paths.  In which case the Government want plans for the new 
councils lodged by September and, if we do not do that, then they will create the proposals for new 
Councils themselves and progress with those plans.  Probably for elections in 2027 and 2028.  In this 
scenario the elections in May go ahead. 
  
  
I think devolution is a good thing.  It brings power and money from Government and provides a 
strategic over-view helpful to the entire area. 
  
I am much more concerned about local government reorganisation, particularly if we have to create 
unitary councils of over 500,000 population.  They will be remote from people and we will lose much 
of the good things both the districts and the county currently do.   
  
So that’s why I think Option 1 is the best.  It gives us the main prize – devolution.  It gives us the 
longest to think about how LGR might work.  And because we would therefore be amongst the last 
having to submit our plans it might well mean we are at the back of the queue for that 
reorganisation increasing the chances that we eventually shape new Councils much more in keeping 
with what we think would work for Hampshire – smaller than 500,000, more centred on the areas 
people recognise as their ‘home community’. 
  
Doing nothing is not an option.  Doing nothing in fact brings a much greater chance that we will be 
‘done unto’.  The doing nothing option does include our holding elections this year rather than next, 
however for me the risks associated with that course are too great. 
 
 
Southern Water outage in December 
 
In the midst of the Southern Water outage last month, I chaired a meeting with senior 
representatives from Southern Water including their Chief Executive.  
 
The team from Southern Water were left in no doubt of the anger and frustration of those attending 
over the events of the last 48 hours.  
 
Southern Water's communication has been woeful, their organisation of emergency water supplies 
chaotic, uncoordinated and beset by problems and it was clear there had been no learning 
whatsoever from the three similar events over the last two years.  
 
This problem has been caused by works they had planned. Southern Water should have been 
prepared for the risk that their supply would not return as they planned after they had re-started the 
Testwood water supply plant. It's incredible to me that they did not prepare for this eventuality. 
Caroline Nokes MP and I made the point forcefully and directly that the information provided by 
Southern Water has been misleading and incorrect. Given the events of the last two years it is simply 
unacceptable that the outcomes of the last 48 hours should have been even worse and Southern 
Water seem even less prepared than the previous instances. 



 
We dealt with a number of individual issues: 
- The inability of those on foot to access water collection sites 
- The inability of those living in park homes to access the priority list 
- The failure to deliver water to those on the priority list 
- The failure of those delivering water to vulnerable people on the priority list to notify them that 
water had been left for them 
 
We also discussed how offers of help with water distribution and the identification of sites from 
which Southern Water could have operated collection sites had been rejected by SW. No learning, 
contact or forward thinking had been undertaking since the last outages. 
 
We also addressed compensation, which SW confirmed would be forthcoming to all those effected. 
We questioned whether a stock of water should be lodged locally for easy distribution should this re-
occur.  
 
Southern Water need to rebuild their preparedness for these events. Hampshire County Council and 
our partners stand ready to do all we can to support SW with this. The fact they have not engaged is 
incredibly frustrating. 
 
This must never happen again. 
 

 
Awbridge War Memorial damage 
 
It was heartbreaking to hear of the damage caused to Awbridge war memorial overnight on 2nd/3rd 
January. 
 
As you can see from the photo the memorial was substantially 
damaged by a car which presumably failed to stop when coming 
along Danes road and reaching the T junction with Romsey Road by 
the school. 
 
There is a report of a witness seeing a black BMW involved, although 
that's not confirmed.  
 
The Romsey Advertiser have covered the story here: 
https://www.hampshirechronicle.co.uk/.../24833166.../ 
 
The police are investigating, but it would seem whoever did this disappeared without admitting 
responsibility. Someone must be aware of what happened and who was involved.  
 
If this was you then please do the right thing and own up, your insurers should cover the cost of the 
repair to the memorial for the village. 
 
If you have any information about what happened then please report it to the police, you can do so 
anonymously, which you can do here: https://www.hampshire.police.uk/.../soh/seen-or-heard/  
 
Or send me a message and I will pass it on. 

https://www.hampshirechronicle.co.uk/news/24833166.awbridge-war-memorial-left-pieces-smashed/?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR1FKl2QwYQe-bEYAMeaxssnkkmrpuydUYbD-EBcHQxOBWBgHKh_zTc7_Oc_aem_xhD1lFE00_8K9obUFxVRLQ
https://www.hampshire.police.uk/tua/tell-us-about/soh/seen-or-heard/?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR3fU1QCTIesTJjIorWhjhh4aF0JIT-EAqv3q-EXwMX3jBXR-3wZ66QpiCw_aem_vR455aupmm02O85_VYdWrg


 
Hampshire County Council Enhances School Meal Provision!  
 
You might have read some scare-mongering from opposition parties about Hampshire County 
Council cutting the provision of school meals. 
 
The truth is quite the opposite, HCC is set to improve the quality and efficiency of school meals by 
transitioning to a new managed outsource arrangement by March 2026. This move will see meals 
sourced from alternative providers, potentially lowering costs for schools and families amidst 
ongoing cost-of-living pressures.  
 
Key Highlights: 
 
Cost Savings: Schools and families may benefit from lower meal prices. 
Continued Access: School meals will remain available to all children, including those eligible for free 
meals. 
Positive Feedback: 73% of consulted schools and nurseries are interested in this new arrangement. 
Support for Schools: The Council will manage meal supply, easing the burden on schools. 
 
This change aims to provide a more sustainable and affordable solution for school meals.  
 

 
Expanding Special Educational Need provision in Hampshire  
 
The number of children identified as having Special Educational Needs in Hampshire has been rising 
steadily in the last few years. The County Council is receiving on average 200 new Education Health 
and Care Plan (EHCP) applications every month. Meeting this growing need is therefore a priority for 
us. 
 
So, Hampshire County Council is proposing to expand specialist school places for children with 
Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) at two mainstream schools in the New Forest and 
Havant.  
 
Following initial consultations with parents, residents, and stakeholders, we're moving to a formal 
consultation on these proposals, which will be published on our website in late December. 
 
By the end of this decade, the number of children in Hampshire with Education, Health, and Care 
Plans could increase by over 11,000, reaching around 28,000. Every new specialist school place we 
create is crucial. 
 
Proposed Expansions: 
 
Bartley Church of England Junior School, New Forest: 12 extra places for pupils with Social, 
Emotional, and Mental Health (SEMH) needs, opening in phases from September 2025. 
 
Crookhorn College, Havant: 15 extra places for pupils with Autism Spectrum Condition (ASC), 
opening in phases from September 2025. 
 
These proposals follow a recent decision to consult on 32 additional specialist places at schools in 
Gosport, Eastleigh, and the New Forest. 



 
Currently, many children needing specialist support attend independent schools, which is costly. If 
agreed, the new places at Bartley and Crookhorn will cost £568,796 annually, compared to £1.9 
million for the same number of places in independent schools. 
 
 

**Hampshire County Council is making incredible strides in improving our environment and the 

fight against climate change!**  
 
Last month HCC's Cabinet heard about some of the amazing initiatives and achievements that are 
helping to create a greener, more sustainable future for all. 
 
Here are some highlights: 
 

**Solar Together Scheme**: Over 550 households have joined our third Solar Together scheme, 
generating their own green electricity. Combined with previous schemes, this will reduce CO2 
emissions by more than 59,000 tonnes over the next 25 years! 
 

**Repair Cafés**: By repairing worn-out or mechanically failing items, our community has saved 
over 50 tonnes of CO2. Every repair counts towards a healthier planet. 
 

**Climate Change Annual Progress Report**: Our latest report showcases the collective efforts of 
Hampshire residents and community groups in reaching net zero. It's inspiring to see so many people 
taking action! 
 

**Transport Initiatives**: We've secured government investment for 62 zero-emission buses, 
improving air quality in Fareham, Gosport, and Portsmouth. Plus, we've extended 17 major bus 
services, some now running 24/7, and built nine new walking and cycling routes to reduce car 
journeys and lower carbon emissions. 
 

**Tree Planting**: Through the Hampshire Forest Partnership, we've planted 41,000 new 
carbon-absorbing trees since 2022. Every tree makes a difference! 
 

**Go Green Challenge**: We're encouraging younger residents to tackle climate change with 
daily actions like avoiding food waste and choosing greener travel options. 
 

**Technology Enabled Care Programme**: Supporting 4,500 people at home has significantly 
reduced the need for travel and associated carbon emissions. 
 

**Green Library**: Bridgemary Library in Gosport has become Hampshire’s first 'Green Library,' 
achieving a 70% reduction in energy usage through renewable energy installations. 
 
Together, we're making a real impact. Let's continue to work towards a sustainable future for 
Hampshire!  

  



Redbridge Lane 30mph limit 
 
I'm very pleased to tell you that the speed limit reduction order for Redbridge Lane was 'made' on 
20th December. Which means the new limit came into force today. If not already changed, I suspect 
the signage will be changed to reflect the reduced limit in the next few days. 

 
The nature of Redbridge Lane has changed enormously in the last ten years. There are now 
entrances to the new housing development off Bodding Avenue, access to Oasis Academy and The 
Cedar School as well as the access to the Redbridge recreation ground. Reducing the speed limit to 
30mph is therefore the right decision and I am delighted we have been able to deliver the change. 
 
County Councillor Grants  
  
I still have some County Councillor Grant left for this year.  As always please let me know if you 
know of any organisation in Romsey Rural who could benefit from grant assistance, there is still 
some funding remaining.   
 
Grants awarded include: 
 
Baby Necessities, Romsey Extra – baby bank items 
The Romsey Show – community area at the show 
Winchester and Eastleigh Diabetes Support – garden grant 
Lockerley Parish Council – speed indicator device 
Sherfield English Bowls Club – new mower 
Romsey Town Council – Christmas lights 
Sherfield English and District Association – magazine costs 
West Tytherley Parish Council – speed indicator device 
 

   
Getting About                           
  
Last month I attended Wellow, West Tytherley, Awbridge, and Chilworth, parish councils and 
spoke in Westminster at a Localis event about English Devolution, a public meeting for 
residents and Parish Councillors in Highclere 
 
I was also invited to appear on a local government leadership podcast recently, which was fun. If 
you're at all interested you can listen on this link:  
https://cratus.co.uk/meet-the-leader-with-cllr-adams-king/ 

 
  

https://cratus.co.uk/meet-the-leader-with-cllr-adams-king/?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR3kOvhPudt8860TpsaAV_Qpd6oXwUiu0VpcvERnPrXpvhtk-tp5l3epsS8_aem_ZA0v63_piVsJOcnJJRBYRw


Contact  
  
Do please get in touch if I can ever be of any help.  For those of you using social media, I post 
very regular updates on many local issues including roadworks and planning applications on my 
Facebook page here: facebook.com/nickadamsking   

   
 
 

General HCC Information – November 
 
 

ADVICE FOR KEEPING WELL THIS CHRISTMAS AND NEW YEAR 
 
In the run up to Christmas, Hampshire County Council is sharing Public Health advice for keeping 
healthy and well during the festive period 
 
Advice for keeping well this Christmas and New Year | Hampshire County Council 
 
 
SAVE MONEY AND REDUCE WASTE THIS FESTIVE SEASON 
 
Festive tips on how to save money, reduce waste and recycle more this Christmas, which could help 
manage the cost of living, have been published in a handy online guide by Hampshire County Council 
 
Save money and reduce waste this festive season | Waste and recycling | Hampshire County Council 
 
 
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL TO CONTINUE PROVISION OF SCHOOL MEALS VIA NEW MANAGED 
OUTSOURCE ARRANGEMENT 
 
Hampshire County Council will move sourcing school meals from other providers by the end of 
March 2026, rather than producing meals in-house as it currently does via its Education Catering 
service 
 
Hampshire County Council to continue provision of school meals via new managed outsource 
arrangement | Hampshire County Council 
 
 

https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/241205
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241206XmasWaste
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241206educationcatering
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241206educationcatering


MORE SCHOOL PLACES PROPOSED FOR CHILDREN WITH SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS 
 
Hampshire County Council is proposing to expand specialist school places for children with Special 
Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) at two mainstream schools in the New Forest and Havant 
 
More school places proposed for children with special educational needs | Hampshire County 
Council 
 
WORKING TOGETHER IN HAMPSHIRE TO TACKLE CLIMATE CHANGE: TWELVE MONTHS IN FOCUS 
 
Hampshire residents and communities are making a vital contribution to tackling climate change 
with over 550 householders investing in Hampshire County Council’s third Solar together scheme, 
generating their own green electricity and contributing to significant carbon reductions for the 
region. 
 
Working together in Hampshire to tackle climate change: twelve months in focus | Hampshire 
County Council 
 
 
STRONG SAFEGUARDING OF VULNERABLE ADULTS AND CHILDREN 
 
Vulnerable adults and children in Hampshire are protected by some of the strongest safeguarding 
practices in the country 
 
Strong safeguarding of vulnerable adults and children | Hampshire County Council 
 
 
DATE SET FOR MINERALS AND WASTE PLAN PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
Hampshire’s Minerals and Waste Plan – a framework to ensure Hampshire can provide its share of 
materials, such as sand and gravel, for building homes, schools and roads in the future – is set to 
enter the final stages of the process 
 
Date set for Minerals and Waste Plan Public Hearings | Hampshire County Council 
 
 
JOINING FORCES TO BOLSTER SECURITY AND PROTECT COMMUNITIES 
 
Hampshire County Council has led the formation of a new, pioneering regional partnership to 
develop innovative ways to strengthen public security and protect local communities, as well as 
create career and specialist skills training opportunities 
 
Joining forces to bolster security and protect communities | Hampshire County Council 
 
 
  

https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241206SENDexpansion
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241206SENDexpansion
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241210ClimateAR
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241210ClimateAR
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241213safeguarding
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241213HMWPPublicHearings
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241217SthCentralDefenceCluster


HAMPSHIRE LEADERS SECURE COMMITMENT FROM SOUTHERN WATER TO IMPROVE THEIR 
RESPONSE 
 
Hampshire County Council has hosted a meeting with Southern Water, Thursday 19 December, 
bringing together Leaders of local councils and key partners, over concerns around its handling of 
the latest water supply incident impacting residents in parts of Southampton, Eastleigh, Romsey and 
the New Forest, and to find out what progress the company is making to improve its services, 
ensuring reliable water supplies for the county’s residents in the longer term 
 
Hampshire leaders secure commitment from Southern Water to improve their response | Hampshire 
County Council 
 
 
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL TO CONSIDER BIDDING TO JOIN THE GOVERNMENT’S FAST-TRACK 
DEVOLUTION PROGRAMME 
 
Hampshire County Council could be one of the local authorities to apply for inclusion in the 
Government’s Devolution Priority Programme (DPP) – for the delegation of central Government 
decision making powers and additional funding to local councils to give them more local control over 
certain areas such as education, transportation and health services 
 
County Council to consider bidding to join the Government’s ‘fast-track’ devolution programme | 
Hampshire County Council  

https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241219SWStatementLeader
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241219SWStatementLeader
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241231Devolution
https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/20241231Devolution


 


